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W ith his booming voice, Rev. Ken-
neth Fuller told me, “I fought on 
these very grounds!” They are 

words I will never forget for the rest of my 
life.
  It was 2011 when my grandfather and I met 
Rev. Fuller on the way to the parking lot af-
ter attending the Memorial Day ceremonies 
at the Manila American Cemetery. He asked 
me if I was in the service and I said, "No, 
but he was..." pointing to my grandfather, 
Vicente Lim Jr. Both in wheelchairs, they 
gave each other sharp salutes, probably as 
sharp as they would have been if they had 
met 70 years earlier.
  I went on to say, "He was a graduate of 
West Point, sir," to which Rev. Fuller re-
plied, again with his booming voice, "West 
Point! Well that really deserves a salute!" 
My grandfather just smiled, as he was quite 
tired after the ceremonies that day, but I 
spoke on his behalf saying, "Well Rev. Full-
er, you deserve a salute too, for all you've 
done!"
  The reverend went on to tell us that he 
and his buddies in the 11 th Airborne Divi-
sion fought on the very ground on which 
the Manila American Cemetery and Me-
morial now stands. It is a story which has 
made me cherish my visits to the cemetery 

Great-Grandson of Philippine WWII Hero

Torch Passes to Next Vicente Lim
by Vicente Lim IV

Vincci Lim, decorating the graves at Manila Cemetery 
with American and Philippine flags before Memorial Day 
2012.

    ...continued on page 10
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AWO N  E l e c t i o n  R e s u l t s

2012 AWON National Conference

Last-Minute Registration Accepted
Through September 18 - See Page 4

Hotel Reservations
Embassy Suites Indianapolis - Downtown

AWON rate $129 + tax & parking
Call (317) 236-1800 or 1-800-Embassy 

Mention AWON 2012-IC block.
Or book online at

indianapolisdowntown.embassysuites.com
Use group code AWO

All four incumbents were re-elected to the AWON Board 

of Directors in the just-completed 2012 AWON election. 

Gerry Morenski received 263 votes; Norm Burkey, 256; 

Norma Nicol Hamilton, 245; and Ed Peters, 237. Two 

AWON couples tabulated the more than 260 ballots re-

turned by voting members of AWON. Pictured above 

from left are Pat Armstrong, Dianne Baczynski and Bob 

Armstrong. Not pictured is John Baczynski. They met at 

the Armstrong home in Woodland, CA.
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by Jerry Pinkerton

Followed Jungle Trail from Landing to Point of River Attack

Veteran Joins Son in Retracing
Father's Philippines Footsteps

    ...continued on page 16

On May 24, 2012, I 
began a tour of the 
Philippines with oth-

er AWONers to participate 
in the Memorial Day cere-
mony at the Manila Ameri-
can Cemetery, and to visit 
World War II conflict sites 
in Manila, Corregidor and 
the Bataan Peninsula. Join-
ing me after the AWON 
tour was Charles "Ed-
win" Dyer who served 
with my father in the 
108 th Regimental Combat 
Team (RCT).  
  Edwin and I began our 
journey at Mindanao, 
tracing the major route 
Edwin and my father 
took during part of the 
liberation of Northern 
Mindanao from the Japa-
nese occupiers. Edwin called 
this journey, “I came, I saw, 
I remembered.” 
  My Father, PFC Ralph C. 
Pinkerton, was 26 and one 
of the older men in the 108 th. 
He was a native Texan from 
Newcastle with only eight 
years of education. Raised in 
north central Texas during 
the Depression, Ralph was 
a truck driver and a labor-
er and later a riveter build-
ing B-24 Liberators. He was 
married with two children: 
Jerry Wayne, age 4, and Judy 
Carolyn, age 1, when he was 
drafted in 1944.

  Following basic training at 
Camp Wolters, Texas, he was 
sent to California. In Febru-
ary 1945 he shipped over-
seas on a Liberty Ship, the 
USS Sea Snipe, and arrived 
at the Replacement Depot on 
Leyte in early March. There, 
Ralph was assigned to the 
4 th Platoon, I Company, of 
the 108 th Infantry Regiment 
as a .30-caliber machine gun 

crew leader. From March un-
til early May 1945, the 108 th 
was involved in mopping up 
operations on the west side 
of Leyte. The regiment land-
ed in Northern Mindanao on 
May 10. My father was killed 
in action on June 14, 1945. 
  After landing, I Company 
immediately began to move 
south from Macjalar Bay, 
generally along the Sayre 
Highway route to the Del 
Monte Plantation. Highway 
is a generous name since it 
was little more than a dirt 
road. Edwin and I were driv-
en along the current Sayre 

Highway which is paved to 
some degree but generally 
is poorly maintained and re-
mains a subpar highway.
  A few days after landing, 
the 108 th liberated the Del 
Monte Airfield, from which 
Gen. Douglas MacArthur 
and his party flew from Min-
danao to Australia following 
their escape from Corregidor 
by Patrol Torpedo (PT) boat. 

We visited the memorial 
at the site of the PT boat 
landing in Cagayan De 
Oro and the historical 
marker at the site of the 
Del Monte Airfield. 
  After securing the air-
field, the 108 th then pro-
ceeded south generally 
along the Sayre High-
way to Mangima Can-
yon, which was heav-
ily defended by the 

Japanese. The Sayre High-
way has several switchbacks 
before reaching the bottom 
of the canyon where the 
river rushes through. The 
terrain is highly mountain-
ous with steep walls. The 
Japanese had dug caves and 
created excellent defensive 
positions across the river. A 
battle ensued that for sev-
eral days kept the 108 th from 
crossing the Mangima River 
at the bottom of the canyon. 
During the night before the 
crossing was completed, the 

PFC Ralph C. Pinkerton and family
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Registration Form
Celebrating 20 Years  •   2012 AWON National Conference

Indianapolis, Indiana  •  October 19-21, 2012
Please return by September 18, 2012

 Member Name: 

 Father's Name
 Guests: (name and relationship to member and if a veteran):
  
 Is this your first AWON Conference? (circle one)    						        yes                    no

 o I do NOT want registration information listed in the conference roster. (check box if desired) 
 Do you have special needs? (If so, please indicate on next space)                                  yes                    no
                                                                                                         
 Are you driving to the conference?                                                                                  yes                    no
 Would you be willing to shuttle others to events?                                                              yes                    no
 Please indicate choice and number of banquet entrees:                           beef  _____        chicken _____ 
                                                                                                            fish _____      vegetarian _____

Registration Fee
(includes banquet)

Note: Conference registration fee is reduced in celebration of AWON's 20th Anniversary

 Active Member              $125                          $ _______
 Inactive Member           $150                           $ _______
 First Guest                    $75                           $ _______
 Add'l Guests w/banq.    $65                            $ _______
 Add'l Guests no banq.   $30                           $ _______

 
 Total registration fee/deposit enclosed:       $ _______ 

                                                                  

 Name Tag Information (please print clearly)

 Name (include maiden name) and State of Residence:  
 Name of Spouse attending:  
 Name of Mother attending:
 Other guests attending (designate if veteran):
 Serviceman's name:                                                                             Branch of Service 
                                           rank              first               middle                  last       
 KIA   or    MIA  (circle one)                  Date KIA/MIA                       Country KIA/MIA 
 

Mail registration form with check or money order payable to AWON to:

2012 AWON National Conference
5745 Lee Road

Indianapolis, IN 46216

Address:
Phone:

City/State/Zip:
Email:
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Raffle!  Raffle!!  Raffle!!!
Items are needed for the

2012 AWON National Conference Raffle

They can be anything:
• objects representing your city/state

• artwork, books, gift cards
• gift basket assortments 

Please: no white elephants, and items must be able 
to travel on an airplane. Just bring your raffle

contribution to the conference!

  AWON is honored to have 
two highly respected schol-
ars as keynote speakers at 
next month's National Con-
ference in Indianapolis.
  Dr. William Tuttle is Pro-
fessor Emeritus of American 
Studies at the University of 
Kansas. He will speak about 
the American Home Front 
during World War II.
  Dr. Vamik Volkan is an 
emeritus professor of psy-
chiatry at the University of 
Virginia School of Medicine. 
He will talk about his ongoing 
study on transgenerational 
influence - how the death of 
fathers in World War II not 
only affected their children 
but also future generations.
  Both presenters have impe-
cable credentials: research-

ing and publishing numerous 
works, continuing to present 
fresh perspectives to their 
peers, and receiving a few 
awards and recognitions 
along the way.
  Dr. Tuttle has authored 
and co-authored numer-
ous books on World War II 
including World War II and 
the American Home Front 
(2004) and Daddy's Gone to 
War: The Second World War 
in the Lives of America's 
Children (1993), which was 
named a Notable Book of the 
Year by the New York Times 
and nominated for the Pulit-
zer Prize. His works concen-
trate on social and political 
history, in particular African-
American history and the 
history of childhood.

  Dr. Volkan has been nomi-
nated for the Nobel Peace 
Prize four times for his work 
examining conflicts between 
opposing large groups, for 
carrying out projects in trou-
ble-spots around the world 
for 30 years, and for his psy-
cho-political theories.
  He was an inaugural Yitzak 
Rabin Fellow at the Rabin 
Center for Israeli Studies 
in Tel Aviv, Israel; a Visiting 
Professor of Law at Harvard 
University; a Visiting Profes-
sor of Political Science at 
the University of Vienna in 
Austria; and a Visiting Pro-
fessor of Political Psychol-
ogy at Bahçeşehir Univer-
sity in Istanbul, Turkey. He 
chaired the Select Advisory 
Commission to the Federal 
Bureau of Investigation’s 
Critical Incident Response 
Group. He received the Sig-
mund Freud Award from the 
city of Vienna in collabora-
tion with the World Council 
of Psychotherapy, and has 
authored or co-authored 
more than 40 books. He has 
spoken to AWON previously 
about war's psychological 
effects on family and chil-
dren, especially orphans. He 
is married to AWON orphan 
Betty Palonen Volkan. 
  AWON will mark its 20th an-
niversary at the 2012 Nation-
al Conference. The Confer-
ence runs from Oct. 19-21. 
See registration form at left.

Home Front, Death Through Generations, 
Topics at AWON Indianapolis Conference
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Not Just Orphans Finding AWONer Stories on Internet 

Father Tribute Comes Back to Daughter
by Penny Yazzie

I sat at my computer this 
morning, crying. Sob-
bing, really. It is not 

something I do a lot of, 
though I sometimes cry 
when I get emails sent by 
well-meaning friends show-
ing children being surprised 
and embraced by their fa-
thers returning from Iraq or 
Afghanistan. I am not sure if 
it is because I am so happy 
for the children that their 
dads made it home, or if I 
am once again feeling sorry 
for myself because my dad 
did not. Today, it wasn't an 
email. Today, it was Face-
book.
  More than a year ago I 
purchased two bricks at the 
National WWII Museum in 
New Orleans to honor my 
dad. I had hoped that they 
would be in place when I 
visited at the end of Septem-
ber last year. I was sched-
uled to give a speech to the 
remaining members of my 
dad's unit, the 315 th Bomb 
Wing, at their annual re-
union. Unfortunately it took 
quite a bit longer so the 
bricks finally were placed on 
a walkway outside the mu-
seum this May. I requested 
pictures of the bricks when 
they were offered to me by 
the museum. When they ar-
rived, I sent them off to fam-

ily members via email.
  And so, as I said, I sat at 
my computer this morn-
ing, crying. Sobbing, really. 
When I opened my Facebook 
page there was a picture of 
the bricks. My granddaugh-
ter, Robyn, had posted it on 
Facebook. Beneath the pic-
ture she wrote, “This is my 
great-grandfather's brick at 
the WWII Museum in New 

Orleans.” Even that didn't 
set me crying; I was just so 
proud that she had been 
thoughtful enough to have 
done that. What set me cry-
ing was something a friend 
of hers wrote:
  “This might sound weird, 
but here is a really neat site 
on him we found a while 
back when doing some re-
search for my son's Young 
Marine group.” She includ-

ed the information on the 
site that turned out to be the 
Father Tribute I posted on 
the AWON website.
  She continued: “The name 
sounded so familiar and I re-
membered that I had tagged 
it under my favorites.”  
  Along with the website in-
formation was the picture I 
had posted of him with my 
story. It is my favorite pic-
ture of him. His shoulders 
are wrapped in a string bul-
lets and his arms are holding 
an automatic weapon. He 
is wearing a leather bomb-
er jacket and helmet. Huge 
goggles are wrapped around 
the top of the helmet. At the 
time that this woman found 
the AWON website, she 
did not know that he was 
my granddaughter's great-
grandfather.
  It honestly never occurred 
to me that anyone other than 
a brother or sister war or-
phan would read his story. 
I have read them all. But 
to learn that someone un-
connected, someone very 
young, would have an inter-
est in the war, and in turn 
learn about my dad because 
of my story about him, well, 
this was more than I could 
handle this morning. This is 
why I was sobbing.
  When I wrote my dad's sto-
ry several years ago I men-
tioned that my parents had 

S/Sgt. Harvey J. Dempsey Jr.
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Welcome New Members
Sandra Outhier Chism, Canada, dau of Pvt Alfred G. Outhier, Army

Thomas E. Shadden, CA, son of 1LT Everett W. Shadden, Army
Jean McAlister Freeman, SC, dau of PFC James O. McAlister, Army

Mary Goreth, IA, dau of PFC Carroll A. Bumgarner, Army
Wayne C. Johnston, MS, son of 1LT Gerald W. Johnston, Air Force
Charles (Edwin) Dyer, TX, friend of PFC Ralph C. Pinkerton, Army

James Carey, PA, son of PFC William L. Carey, Army

(new members since the June issue of The Star)

named me Penelope Patricia and thought 
of me as their “Lucky Penny.” They had 
been married ten years before I finally came 
along.
  “So your grandmother is Lucky Penny,” 
Robyn's friend continued. “The meaning 
behind her name is what kept it locked in 
my brain. What an awesome way to get your 
name, you know?” 
  I have hated my name all my life. Few peo-
ple ever say it correctly. Penelope does not 
rhyme with cantaloupe or antelope. Some-
one once called my house asking for Penep-
pola. I told them there was no one here by 
that name. Spanish speaking people also 
pronounce it differently with the accent on 
the final 'e' making it sound like a long 'a' 
and every syllable also seems to be accent-
ed. Pen-a-low-pay. I want my granddaugh-
ter's friend to know that because of what 
she said, I no longer hate my name. Thank 
you, Christina. From “Lucky Penny.”

AWON Business Cards

100-249 cards .60 ea.
250-499 cards .53 ea.
500-999 cards .45 ea.
1,000-2,499     .27 ea.
5,000 +            .19 ea.

AWON business 
cards leave a 
determined 

impression as 
you search for 

information and 
represent AWON 

Total price of your order will be quantity ordered
(# cards x cost per card) plus $10 p/h.

See sample AWON business card at
 www.awon.org/bookstore/logostore.html

Economy option: To keep costs as low as possible, we will hold 
all orders until we have a minimum order of 1,000 cards. Send 
no money with your order. We will contact you before placing 
the order. If you wish to order immediately, please enclose total 

payment minus handling cost.

Do you want economy option?                          Yes                 No

Name:
Title:	                          	     (e.g., AWON Member)

2nd Title (opt.):
Address:
City/State/Zip:
Phone:
2nd Phone (opt.):
Email:
2nd email (opt.):
AWON web:      www.awon.org
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AWON Connections Pictures and Stories of  Members 
Gathering Around the Country 

In early May, Tom Holcomb 
and wife, AWONer Carla 
Holcomb, left, had dinner 
with Dianne Peirson and 

husband, AWONer Rik Peirson, at Café Del 
Sol in Santa Barbara, CA, as the Holcombs 
were traveling in northern California to visit 
their son in Santa Rosa.
  Then, the Holcombs paid a visit to John 
Baczynski and wife, AWONer Dianna Bac-
zynski, in Novato, CA (inset). Carla

  The So-Cal lunch bunch met on May 5. 
They had ten in attendance but the seven 
who were still around for a group photo 
were, from left: Rita Niro Blair, Barbara Tor-
rey Smith, Vic Muller, Kathy Donohue May-
erski, Roger Connor, Ann Pogue, and Ellen 
Barbieri. Also attending were Barbara and 
Dick Swenson, and Sharon Crowley Con-
nor. Roger

  AWONer Ken Sills and wife, Dodie host-
ed  Janice Buterbaugh, Jeanne Rhinehart, 
and Lynne Lecrone for a three-day weekend 
in State College, PA, where they also vis-
ited Janice's son, Steve. Friday evening the 
group had dinner at the Mt. Nittany Inn high 
atop Nittany Summit. Then they retreated to 
the Sills' home where they enjoyed 1950s 
music from their jukebox, and letters and 
memorabilia about Ken's father that Ken's 
mother had just surprised him with. Satur-
day, they toured the Pennsylvania Military 
Museum in Boalsburg dedicated mostly, but 
not completely, to the 28th Division, the same 

division Janice's father was in with the Na-
tional Guard. That evening they ate at the 
American Ale Grill. Janice

  Margaret Hohmann and Caroline Jackson 
met at an Olive Garden in Dolver, DE for 
lunch in June. Caroline
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  On June 16 AWONer Jerry and Judy  
Pinkerton of Dallas, TX hosted, from left: 
AWONers Mark Mulder, Robert Landrum, 
Mary Nguyen, Wanda Russell, Jerry Pinker-
ton, Mary Alice Renner, Patty Temte, Gail 
Brown, Carol Mercer and, not pictured, Rod-
ney Ives. Patty

AWON Members Show, Tell War Orphan
Story at Annual Pennsylvania Airshow
by Lynne Lecrone

June 1-3, 2012, AWON participated in 
the 22nd annual WWII Air Show in Read-
ing, PA. This was the eleventh year that 

AWON has been a part of the WWII week-
end, looking for more orphans from that 
generation. AWONer Rusty Lerch; his son, 
Kevin Lerch; and AWONer Lynne Lecrone; 
manned the AWON table that was located 
in the hangar.
  It was a beautiful weekend but there were 
a few showers and, of course, some mud. It 
would not be a WWII weekend in Reading 
unless we had some rain and mud!
  Two other AWON orphans and their wives 
stopped by to see us on Saturday - Dale and 
Mary Jane Moyer, and Ken and Dodie Sills. 
It was great to have some time with more 
of our AWON siblings. Unfortunately, there 
were no new orphans to report that were 
found for this year.
  Folks passed by the AWON table and lis-
tened to the stories about our fathers, the 

orphans, and what AWON is all about. 
Many people spent time looking through 
the books of our fathers and us. Often 
times, tears would creep down their cheeks 
because they don't think about the orphans 
that were left without their fathers.
  It was an enjoyable weekend. Maybe next 
year, there will be an orphan stopping by to 
find out about AWON and will join us.

Rusty Lerch, Kevin Lerch, and Lynne Lecrone at the 
Reading, PA, airshow.

  Susan Chadd, Diane Helland, and Dorrie 
Lloyd-Still met July 7 at Allgauer's in North-
brook, IL. This was Diane’s first AWON get-
together and so we had a lot to talk about. 
One coincidence we discovered is that each 
of our mothers remarried after the war and 
each of our fathers had been good friends 
with the step-father our mother subsequent-
ly married. Susan



10                                                                                                             American WWII Orphans Network

and the Memorial Day ceremonies there all 
the more.
  To the American people, Memorial Day 
is just as important a holiday as Araw ng 
Kagitingan is to Filipinos. It is celebrated in 
commemoration of all those who have died 
while in the military service. This year's ob-
servance of Memorial Day has had the most 
meaning and significance to me than any 
other for a number of reasons.
  This year marks the 70 th anniversary of the 
Fall of Bataan. Such a milestone has made 
me look back with even 
greater appreciation for 
what the defenders of 
Bataan and Corregidor 
had sacrificed for our 
freedom. But it has also 
made me look ahead to 
the challenge of keep-
ing the spirit of Bataan 
and Corregidor alive for 
years and generations 
to come.
  This year's Memorial 
Day ceremony also was 
made special by the 
presence of a contin-
gent from the American 
World War II Orphans 
Network (AWON), an 
organization that the 
Lim family has represented over the past 
few years in presenting a wreath for the 
honored dead. To finally meet the members 
of AWON was bittersweet, though. I finally 
got the opportunity to tell them personally 
that it has been such an honor for our fam-
ily to be representing an organization like 
theirs. In meeting them, however, I really 
felt the absence of my grandfather, who has 
grown too weak to attend ceremonies such 
as this. In previous years, he would act as 
the official representative from the Lim fam-
ily, with me as his proud escort in laying 
the AWON wreath. I was looking forward 
to my grandfather meeting the people from 
AWON, but it was not to be. For my father 

and I, it was yet another reminder that the 
responsibility that comes with being a Vi-
cente Lim truly falls squarely on our shoul-
ders now.
  As with any visit I've made to the Manila 
American Cemetery and Memorial, its con-
dition for the Memorial Day affair was noth-
ing short of resplendent. Keeping the memo-
rial the way it is requires a certain amount 
of dedication and passion for the job, and 
there seems to be no shortage of that among 
the staff as lead by Supt. Larry Adkison and 
Asst. Supt. Hubert "Bert" Caloud. Bert has 
become a good personal friend and is some-

one I have learned so 
much from. As I've told 
Bert previously, the pas-
sion with which he does 
his work is evident, and 
is something I draw in-
spiration from, especial-
ly when it comes to doing 
my part in perpetuating 
the memory of Gen. Vi-
cente Lim and the men of 
the 41st Division.
  Needless to say, I was 
quite thrilled when Bert 
invited me to join the flag 
planting activity the day 
before the ceremonies. It 
made me feel that I was 
directly part of some-
thing significant and 

meaningful, and I was happy to share the 
experience with two of my younger cousins, 
their mother and a loyal high school friend 
of mine. We were among veterans, soldiers 
and families who all came out to help plant 
more than 34,000 Filipino and American 
flags in front of each headstone in the cem-
etery. I felt proud knowing I helped prepare 
the memorial, and that we had all paid such 
a wonderful tribute to all the heroes buried 
there.
  The ceremony itself was beautiful, as al-
ways. Colorful wreaths from various donors 
and organizations lined the area in front of 
the central chapel. Despite the heat, I saw 
more people in attendance than I remember 

From left: Vicente Lim IV, Vicente Lim Jr., 
Vicente Lim III, and Bert Caloud on Memo-
rial Day 2011.

... Lim, from front page
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seeing in previous Memorial Day affairs. 
While the U.S. Ambassador to the Philip-
pines was unable to attend this year, the 
message of his representative, Leslie Bas-
sett, Charge d'Affaires of the U.S. Embassy, 
was no less inspiring and insightful. The 
same could be said about the other speeches. 
Rev. Fuller's voice, as always, stood above 
the rest as he gave another moving invoca-
tion and memorial prayer. The sounds of 
the 21-gun salute and the ever-poignant 
“Taps” echoed throughout the silent cem-
etery. And, as it has on every occasion I’ve 
witnessed it, I was moved when one Filipi-
no and one American child presented a bou-
quet of flowers for the fallen, and together 
uttered the words, “We will never forget.”
  After the ceremonies, I had the opportunity 
to finally speak with the people I have "met" 
online because of, and through, the Briga-
dier General Vicente Lim web page. One of 
those acquaintances was Robert Hudson, 
the son of a “Battling Bastard of Bataan,” 
whose father was a soldier in the 31st In-
fantry Regiment. He's a Bataan researcher, 
and decided to move to the Philippines af-
ter falling in love with a Filipina during a 
tour he took of some Philippine World War 
II battlefields. I also met Marcia Kwiecinski, 
the better half of the Steve and Marcia on 
the Rock tandem, who have been living on 
Corregidor Island for the ultimate histori-
ans’ immersion. Of course, I wouldn’t have 
forgiven myself if I didn’t set aside enough 
time to meet and talk to Patty Temte and the 
rest of the AWON contingent. Her father, 
Sgt. Ernest G. Radcliff, took off on a plane 
that got lost between the Philippines and 
Peleliu. He is memorialized in the Tablets 
of the Missing at the Manila American Cem-
etery, along with other AWON fathers.
  I could not tell Patty enough how happy I 
was to finally meet them. I introduced them 
to the rest of the Lim family in attendance. 
I also thanked them for the kind gesture of 
including Lolo Vicente’s name on the list of 
AWON fathers that they attached to their 
wreath. War makes orphans of us all in 
some way or form, so as I told Patty recent-
ly, it is comforting to know that there are 

people out there who are as passionate as I 
am when it comes to honoring the memory 
of those who have given their lives for their 
country.
  As Patty and I said our goodbyes to each 
other, she got a bit choked up as she told 
me, "When I see you out here doing all this 
to honor all of them, I feel so happy and 
proud. I'm not sure I'll ever be able to come 
out here again because we're all getting 
old, but to see you and your beautiful fam-
ily here to represent all of us, it really is so 
good." I told her that it was such an honor 
to stand in for AWON year after year, and 
that we will gladly and proudly do so for 
many years to come.
  There was still so much to say, so many 
stories to exchange, and so much work left 
to be done for all the honored dead, but the 
day had to end. This time, there would be no 
salutes between Rev. Fuller and my grandfa-
ther, nor any interesting chats between Lolo 
and Bert. As we walked through the Tablets 
of the Missing to visit the panel where Brig. 
Gen. Vicente Lim is memorialized, I reflect-
ed upon the times I walked proudly beside 
Vicente Jr. in those halls. While it is sad to 
think that my grandfather and I will prob-
ably never walk those halls together again, 
I find comfort in knowing that, when the 
torch passes on to me and my father, as it 
probably has already, we will be ready and 
proud to answer the call.

Editor's Note: Vicente 
Lim Jr., grandfather of the 
writer, passed away on 
June 26, 2012, at the age 
of 89. He was the son of 
Brig. Gen. Vicente Lim, 
the first Filipino graduate 
of West Point, commander 
of the 41st Philippine Di-
vision, and survivor of the 
Bataan Death March. In 
the hospital, pretending to 
be sick, he conducted secret guerilla activities. 
He was later captured and brutally killed by the 
Japanese while attempting to rejoin American 
forces in Australia.
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Rhone American Cemetery
and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Vic Muller • 
Presenter - AWONer Jeannie Paul

Luxembourg American
Cemetery and Memorial,

Luxembourg
AWON Stateside Coordina-
tor – Donna O'Brien • AWON 
Overseas Coordinator – De-
nise Thill • Presenter – Denise 
Thill, U.S. Veterans Friends, 
Luxembourg 

Ardennes American Cemetery 
and Memorial, Belgium

AWON Stateside Coordinator - Gail 
Eisenhauer • AWON Overseas Co-
ordinator – Ariane Villers • Present-
ers – Lise Villers, daughter of Ari-
ane Villers, and Karin Georges

Netherlands American Cemetery
and Memorial, Netherlands

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Gerry Moren-
ski • Presenter – AWONer Louis Kunz. Also 
present were Louis' mother, Lillie; son, Lo-
ren; AWONer Angela Christian; and AWON 
Dutch Friend, Joost Claassens.

Epinal American Cemetery 
and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator 
– Dave Colinan • Presenters 
– AWON Epinal Ambassador 
Roland Prieur and grandson

Memorial Day 2012
Every Memorial Day since 2003, AWON has participated in official ceremonies honoring those who are 
buried at 15 American military cemeteries overseas. AWON presents floral wreaths and arrangements 
bearing the names of members' fathers. In most cases this year, the wreaths were presented by AWON 
members. AWON members also presented wreaths at Memorial Day ceremonies at four national cem-
eteries and monuments. Pictured here and on the next two pages were this year's wreaths and present-
ers. The Memorial Day Wreath Project wouldn't be possible without Chairperson Sharon Crowley Con-
nor, Webmaster Rik Peirson, and AWON's many overseas friends. More details and color photos of the 

wreaths and ceremonies are on the AWON website at
 http://www.awon.org/new/memorials.html
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Normandy American Cemetery
and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator – 
Sharon Crowley Connor • AWON 
Overseas Coordinator – AWON Nor-
mandy Ambassador Jean-Marc Le-
sueur • Presenters – Jean-Marc Le-
sueur, Mr. Chan, AWONer Charlene 
Czajowski, Nadine Lesueur, Andree 
Chan and Charlene's son, Pete. 
The Chans are with the 35th Infantry 
Division Association in La Meaffe, 
France, assisting Charlene and her 
son on their visit.

Florence American Cemetery
 and Memorial, Italy

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Bill 
Chiodo • Presenters – Members 
of VFW 8862, Vicenza, Italy, with 
CW3 Dianna L. Bentley, USA, U.S. 
Defense Attache Office, American 
Embassy, Rome, standing

Manila American Cemetery
and Memorial, Philippines

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Patty Temte 
• AWON Overseas Coordinator – Asst. Cem-
etery Superintendent Bert Caloud • Present-
ers - AWONers Jerry Pinkerton, Penny Walker, 
Howard Walker, Patty Temte, Mary Ginn, Ruthie 
Joyce, Steve Bahnsbach, Patty Mostue, Lee 
Terry and Edwin Dyer

Brittany American Cemetery
and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Brian Hope • Presenters 
– Jacky Emery and Stacey Payne, daughter of AWONer 
Nancy Kragh. Also present were AWONer John Elder and 
family: wife, Ann, and children, Brian and Katherine (pic-
tured). 

Memorial Day 2012
Every Memorial Day since 2003, AWON has participated in official ceremonies honoring those who are 
buried at 15 American military cemeteries overseas. AWON presents floral wreaths and arrangements 
bearing the names of members' fathers. In most cases this year, the wreaths were presented by AWON 
members. AWON members also presented wreaths at Memorial Day ceremonies at four national cem-
eteries and monuments. Pictured here and on the next two pages were this year's wreaths and present-
ers. The Memorial Day Wreath Project wouldn't be possible without Chairperson Sharon Crowley Con-
nor, Webmaster Rik Peirson, and AWON's many overseas friends. More details and color photos of the 

wreaths and ceremonies are on the AWON website at
 http://www.awon.org/new/memorials.html
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North Africa American Cemetery 
and Memorial, Tunisia

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Diane 
Marnette Sagen • Overseas Coordina-
tor – Staff • Presenter – CDR James 
Veccia, US Embassy, Tunisia

Lorraine American Cemetery
and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator – 
Paul Bremer • Presenter – Lau-
rie Mosher, great-niece of Pvt. 
Lloyd Buterbaugh

Sicily-Rome American
Cemetery and Memorial, Italy

AWON Stateside Coordinator – 
Bob Meek • Presenter – Patrick 
Antio, USN, grandson of AWON-
er Eileen Antio, great-grandson 
of M/Sgt James A. Lanwermeyer

Henri-Chapelle American Cemetery 
and Memorial, Belgium

AWON Stateside Coordinator – Rik 
Peirson • AWON Overseas Coordina-
tors – AWON Belgian Ambassadors and 
projects founders Regine and Bernard 
Achten • Presenters – AWONer Diane 
Pollard and daughter, Lindsey, above. At 
left are the Achtens and their daughter, 
Marie, with the Pollards.

Memorial Day - 2012
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Suresnes American Cemetery
 and Memorial, France

AWON Stateside Coordinator – 
Sharon Crowley Connor • Overseas 
Coordinator - ABMC • Suresnes is 
a WWI cemetery with 24 WWII un-
knowns. Their children also are 
unknown so AWON honors their fa-
thers for them.

Cambridge American Cem-
etery and Memorial, England
AWON Stateside Coordinator 
– Jean Rhinehart • Overseas 
Coordinator – Jane Thompson 
• Presenters – Karen and Bar-
ry Wesley, friends of AWONer 
Doris Galloway Hutson

National Cemetery
of the Pacific
Honolulu, HI

AWON Coordinator – Susan 
Chadd • Presenters – AWON-
erds Vanita Rae Smith and Alix 
Prejean

Arlington National Cemetery
Arlington, VA

AWON Coordinator – Phyl-
lis Epstein Louis • Presenters 
– AWONers Phyllis Louis, Ed 
Peters, Caroline Jackson, Beth 
Miller, Clatie Cunningham and 
Connie Caldwell

Ft. Rosecrans
National Cemetery

San Diego, CA
AWON Coordinator – Bar-
bara Torrey Smith • Present-
ers – AWONers Linda Hallack 
Porter, Barbara Torrey Smith, 
Sharon Crowley Connor, Rita 
Niro Blair and Valery Naeseth 
King (not pictured)

Soldiers and
Sailors Monument
New York City, NY 

AWON Coordinator – Maggie 
Malone • Presenters – AWON-
ers Betsy Harris, Renee Cooley, 
Maggie Malone, August Palegi, 
Gail Eisenhauer, Sue Perko, Glo-
ria Layne and Penny Bernstein

Memorial Day - StatesideMemorial Day - 2012
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Japanese executed a speedy withdrawal to 
avoid being encircled by American forces. 
  After crossing the river and securing the 
canyon – which the 108 th dubbed “Purple 
Heart Canyon” due to heavy casualties tak-
en there – the Americans proceeded to fol-
low the retreating Japanese south toward 
Malaybalay. A few kilometers north of Ma-
laybalay the 108 th met the oncoming Ameri-
can forces coming north on the Sayre High-
way — the entire length 
of the Sayre Highway was 
in American control. Los-
ing access to land supply 
routes after the Ameri-
cans took control of the 
seas and air, the Japanese 
retreated into the moun-
tains east of Malaybalay 
as their last option.
  In 1997, a group of men 
who served with the 108 th 
on Mindanao placed a 
plaque honoring mem-
bers of the unit who died 
in the liberation of North-
ern Mindanao. Edwin and 
I visited that marker in 
Rotary Park in Malayba-
lay. My father’s name is 
listed on the plaque. The 
marker has not been well 
maintained so I paid the 
Barangay Captain (the ex-
ecutive head of the small-
est unit of government in 
the Philippines) whose 
office is across the street 
from the park the requested amount to have 
it cleaned up. While in Malaybalay we were 
welcomed by the vice-mayor who left a 
council meeting to greet us.
  After a few days’ rest, elements of the 108th 
were sent into the mountains to the east of 
Malaybalay with the mission to seek out and 
neutralize the remaining Japanese forces in 
the area. On June 14, 1945, my father was 
killed near Cabanglasan and Bubonawan 

River during that mission. We were driven 
to the village of Cabanglasan. On the way 
there we crossed the Bobonawan River, 
which is the area in which my father was 
killed. 
  The following is the Bronze Star Citation 
accompanying his award of the medal:

On 14 June 1945, the mission of “I” 
Company was to contact and reconnoi-
ter enemy strongpoints along a jungle 
trail near Cabanglasan, Mindanao, P.I. 

Contact was made with the 
enemy approximately 50 to 
75 yards to the front and 
flanks. The squad’s mission 
was to protect the flank on 
the right of the company and 
the withdrawal of forward 
elements. In exchanging 
rounds with an entrenched 
enemy machine gun, Pri-
vate First Class Pinkerton 
was wounded and later 
killed. Although wounded, 
Private First Class Pinker-
ton continued to stay by his 
machine gun and it was es-
timated that his gun killed 
two Japanese and greatly 
assisted in silencing the en-
emy position. Private First 
Class Pinkerton’s persever-
ance and utter disregard 
for his personal safety con-
tributed greatly to the suc-
cess and completion of the 
mission.
Clarence E. De Freest, 1st 
Lt. Infantry

  While in Cabanglasan we were welcomed 
by the vice-mayor and municipal council. 
We explained we were retracing the steps of 
Edwin Dyer and Ralph Pinkerton who were 
two of the American soldiers who liberated 
the area from the Japanese in 1945. None of 
the council members had previously met an 
American Liberator. We were honored to 
meet them and respond to their questions.

Above, Edwin Dyer saluting the grave of 
PFC Pinkerton. Below, Jerry Pinkerton 
addressing the Municipal Council  of Ca-
banglasan with Edwin standing in back.

... Pinkerton, from page 3
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New! In My Father's Words: Letters From A World War 
II Soldier
by Bill McElvain                                               $16.00 

____ If These Stones Could Talk     REDUCED!
by Col. Calvin G. “Jerry” Lyons, USA (Ret)                  $20.00

____ The Dad I Never Knew: A War Orphan’s Search for Inner 
Healing
by Bruce Brodowski                               REDUCED!          $7.95

____ Farebersville 1944
by Jeff Wignall                                                                  $18.95

____ A Soldier's Daughter
by Lois Brown Klein                                                        $17.00

____ The Ordinary Infantrymen: Heroes Then, Heroes Again
by Imogene Woods and Twelve WWII Infantrymen  $15.00

____ Full Fathom Five: A Daughter's Search
by Mary Lee Coe Fowler                                                  $29.95              

____ Love Always, Ben
by Huey Tyra, nephew                          REDUCED!         $2.00

____  When Your Number's Up: Meritocracy Goes to War 
by Raymond S. Ross, PhD.                                               $10.00

____ Sporty Course (bomber pilots)     
by Col. Jack Swayze                                    	                      $10.00

____ The Hotton Report (about The Battle for Hotton)
by Robert McDonald                                                         $13.95

____  World War II: A Legacy of Letters - One Soldier's Journey
 by Clinton Frederick                                                        $26.95

____ In Their Memory: American WWII Orphans Network
by Turner Publishing Company

Standard Book   was $49.95  REDUCED!   $10.00
Leatherbound Book   was $79.95  REDUCED!   $25.00

____ The Fighting Tigers: The Untold Story Behind the Names on 
the Quachita Baptist University WWII Memorial 
by William Downes                                                           $24.95

AWON BOOKSTORE 
Price List / Order Form

 
____ The War Journey of Major Damon "Rocky" Gause
by Maj. Damon "Rocky" Gause, foreward by
Damon L. Gause                                                                $21.95

____ Soldier's Son
by Ben McClelland                                                           $28.00
                                                                                                            
____ No Greater Sacrifice, No Greater Love: A Son's Journey to 
Normandy
by Walter Ford Carter                                                       $24.95

____ D-Day + 60 Years: A Small Piece of Airborne History
by Jerome J. McLaughlin                                                  $25.00

____ They Also Served: Women's Stories from the World War II Era  
by Jeanie Sutton Lambright
                                      hardcover    $35.00   softcover   $24.00

____ Finding Billy
by Diana Thompson Dale, niece                                    $16.95

____ Father Found: Life and Death as a Prisoner of the Japanese 
in World War II
by Duane Heisinger                                                          $13.95

____  An 8th Air Force Combat Diary
by John A. Clark                                                                 $49.95

____ When I See a “Forty and Eight” ... I Remember World War Two
by Jacques Adnet, Lt. Col. USAF (ret.)                           $12.00

____ For Those Who Love, Time Is Not
by Kay Brigham                                    REDUCED!       $16.00

____ Lost in the Victory: Reflections of America's Orphans of WWII
by Susan Johnson Hadler and Ann Bennett Mix       $32.50

____ After the Liberators: A Father's Last Mission, A Son's 
Lifelong Journey
by William C. McGuire II                                               $16.95

____ Shobun:  A Forgotten War Crime in the Pacific
by Michael J. Goodwin                                                    $19.95

BOOKS
(Authors in bold are orphan or family members)

More AWON Merchandise and Order Form on Other Side
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Name:
Address:
City/State/Zip:
Email:
                                            Total Enclosed:

____ Sweatshirt                                                                 $45.00
(circle size:   S     M    L    XL    2X    3X)

____ Windbreaker (blue)                                                  $40.00
(circle size:   S     M    L    XL    2X    3X)

____ Denim shirt ___ short sleeve ___ long sleeve       $40.00
(circle size:    S     M     L    XL    2X)

____ Golf shirt                 ____ white ____ blue              $35.00
(circle size:    S     M     L    XL    2X)

NEW! 20th Anniversary Logo T-shirt navy)                 $20.00
(circle size:   S      M      L    XL     2X     3X)

____ Hat                                                                              $15.00
____ Scarf (royal blue fleece)                                          $15.00
____ Tote bag (large)                                                        $20.00

AWON BOOKSTORE 
Price List / Order Form 

NEW! Letters of Love and War  (CD for Mac or PC)
by 1LT John and Betty Peirson                                        $19.44

____ We Speak Their Names: A Tribute to Our Fathers
produced by Patrick Tierney and Terry Boettcher
                                                                 was $15.00        $ 5.00*

____ AWON 2004 Conference & WWII Memorial Dedication 
                                                                                            $ 5.00*

CD / VIDEO
____ AWON 2000 Conference: Journeys - Finding Our Fathers 
by Justin Taylan                                     was $15.00        $ 5.00*

____ Sleep My Sons: The Story of the Arisan Maru
by Shawnee Brittan                                                            $30.00

____ The War in Europe by Shawnee Brittan                  $30.00

AWON Logo Products
(Items in bold are new)

Ordering Information

AWON Gold Star crystal pendant (no chain included):
____ Gold Star crystal pendant 1 1/8” (28mm)            $10.00
____ Gold Star crystal pendant 1 ½” (40mm)                $20.00

____ *AWON lapel pin                                                     $10.00
____  Gold Star earrings                                                   $20.00
____ *AWON button (2 ¼ inch)                                        $3.00
____ *AWON lanyard and name tag/ticket holder
          (4” x 6”) blue with white lettering		           $6.00

____ *AWON note cards w/envelopes    (pkg. of 20)       $20.00
____ *AWON bookmarks

(circle amount:  1/$1.00, 5/$3.00, 10/$5.00)
____ *AWON auto magnet                                                $6.00
____ *AWON holiday ornament                                     $10.00

____ AWON blanket (royal blue w/gold lettering)   $30.00
         (send father's name & rank (if desired) with order)

For more information and color photos go to:  www.awon.org/bookstore/bookstore.html

The Star NEWSLETTERS
			   ____ * Individual issues $2.00 includes P&H
			   ____ * All archived issues: $35.00 includes P&H
			   ____ * Special! Most recent five issues: $7.50 includes P&H

Send check or money order to:
AWON Bookstore

5745 Lee Road
 Indianapolis, IN 46216

email: bookstore@awon.org

Postage and handling: $8 for each item.  Items marked with an asterisk (*) include P&H.  For multiple purchases:
Up to $40: $10 P&H     $40-$60: $12 P&H   Over $60: $15 P&H          Washington State residents add 7.8% sales tax.
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Thank You AWONers!

	 Over seven years ago The STAR published my request for information about World 
War II veterans buried or honored on the Wall of the Missing in one of our overseas 
military cemeteries. Your response was immediate and outstanding. As a result of 
your input and over six years of research and writing, I was able to self-publish my 
book, If These Stones Could Talk, in the late summer of 2010. AWON then permitted 
me to attend your national conference in Annapolis and make a presentation. After-
ward I sold 39 copies of the book to your membership.  An additional six copies were 
sold through the AWON Bookstore for a total of 45. Individual AWON members pur-
chased several hundred copies with one member alone buying 39 copies.
	 I recently passed the point of sales where I have managed to cover all of the direct 
costs of publication…which was my original goal. The book has been selling through 
the AWON Bookstore for $27, $5 of which is donated to AWON. In addition, I have 
been donating $1 from each book sold to AWON and $1 to the Paralyzed American 
Veterans. Donations to the two organizations thus far total well over $1,300. 
	 As a special thank you for your support, Maj. Walt Linne and I have agreed to of-
fer the book through the AWON Bookstore for only $20 per copy, of which I will still 
donate $5 to AWON. The book also will be available at the national conference in In-
dianapolis for the same $20 price. I deeply appreciate all of the support provided by 
AWON members and the AWON Board!

 
Calvin G. (Jerry) Lyons
Colonel, USA (Retired)

AWON Associate Member

Call for Tributes!
Add a Tribute to the AWON Website! This could be one of the 
most long-lasting and satisfying ways to remember your Father, 
Grandfather, Brother, or Uncle. Just be a current AWON Member! 

Here’s How: 1. Have a look at our website’s TRIBUTE section at
www.awon.org (click “Our Fathers” ) to see what others have done; 
2. Check the web page on “How to prepare a Father Tribute” –
(at www.awon.org/check5.html); then 3. Scan (or have a Kinko’s 
scan) your best picture of your loved one in uniform; 4. Collect
your thoughts, memories, and service record of your loved one; 
5. Send your JPG-formatted image and between 500 and 1,100 words to our Tribute Stager, 
Nancy Sue Johnson. Her E-Mail address is . . . janceysue@gmail.com.
If you need her snailmail address, just call Nancy Sue at 406/721-6775.

Don’t let another day go by. AWON is honored to help you honor 
your Father or loved one! . . . a Tribute page is yours for the asking. 

Prepared for AWON by Day One  •  Any questions, please call Rik: 805/965-7841  •  Last Updated: 2/9/09

Half Page for The Star: 7.5” x 4.5”
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Guidelines for 
Submitting Material 

for Publication

•Topics considered for 
publication in The Star 
include, but are not limited 
to, unit reunions, visiting 
batt le or crash sites, 
cemeteries, ceremonies, 
seeking or finding families 
and veterans, poetry, etc. 

•Email copy-ready articles 
and photos to the editor 
in Word, WordPerfect, 
RTF, formats, or in the 
body of an email. High 
resolution jpeg, bitmap, gif 
or tiff images are preferred.  
Text and photos also can 
be mailed. Photos returned 
upon request.

•Please keep text to 
one page (500 to 1,000 
words),

•Preference is given to 
material written by and 
about AWON members.

•Authors retain copyright 
to published original writing. 
Permission to reprint 
should be obtained from 
the author by contacting 
the editor.

Kathy Le Comte, Editor
1004 Williams Blvd.
Springfield, IL 62704

(217) 787-6512
johnkath5@comcast.net

Deadline for the
December Issue
is November 1

AWON Board Business
18 March 2012

Financial Report and Budget: Treasurer 

Norm Burkey reported that the AWON 

operating account balance is $48,424. 

The 2012 proposed budget was approved 

as submitted by the treasurer.

Reading Air Show: The board authorized 

the annual purchase of up to four passes 

for AWON volunteers to promote AWON 

at the Reading WWII Show.  

Conference Report: Conference Co-

Chair Walt Linne reported that breakfast 

is included in the room rate at the hotel 

along with free drinks at happy hour. 

He has booked the meeting rooms as 

well as bookstore and hospitality rooms. 

Walt discussed the tentative program 

including speakers. Judy Hathaway will 

attempt to contact an author who wrote 

a book about the homefront. The chairs 

also want to have a presentation about 

the AWON Archives project.

AARP Ad: Barry Barr-Finch suggested 

that AWON buy ad space in AARP 

magazine. Ed Peters will contact Barry 

to see if he will price the ad and report 

back.

Veterans Administration:  Judy 

Hathaway reported on a suggestion she 

received that AWON send a letter of 

introduction and brochures to the Chiefs 

of Social Services at each VA hospital in 

the country, to each state's Division of 

Veteran's Affairs, and to local VA county 

representatives. The board discussed the 

idea and felt that AWON might be better 

served by delivering brochures to senior 

centers. The decision was tabled until 

AWON's new brochures are ready.

Complimentary Newsletter List: 

Gerry Morenski, Ed and Kathy Le 

Comte will develop a letter to send to 

organizations asking if they wish to 

continue receiving The Star.

Wreaths Across America: Gerry will 

contact AWON Memorial Day Wreath 

Project Chairperson Sharon Crowley 

Connor to discuss a proposal for a 

donation to Wreaths Across America 

from the AWON wreath fund, which 

currently has a surplus.

AWON Archives Advocacy: Norma 

Nicol Hamilton discussed this year's 

Society of American Archivists meeting 

in San Diego. The registration fee is $319 

and can be paid from the line item in the 

budget for the archives project.

AWON Election: Bonnie Oates will 

chair the nominating committee and will 

solicit nominees on the AWON Listserv 

and The Star. No one has volunteered 

to run for the board other than current 

directors.

Next Board Meeting: The next regularly 

scheduled meeting of the AWON Board 

of Directors is May 20, 2012.

Judith Hoffman, Secretary

This is a condensed version of the 

minutes. For the complete minutes, visit 

awon.org.
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AWON Board Business
20 May 2012

Financial Report: The AWON operating account balance is 

approximately $47,400. The Certificate of Deposit amount is 

approximately $36,800. 

Donation: AWON received a donation from Dorrie Lauzon 

in honor of Gerry Morenski's birthday.  

Parade and WWII Show: Norm Burkey advised that the 

Burkey family marched in the Armed Forces Day parade on 

behalf of AWON, and that Rusty Lerch will manage the 

Reading WWII Show in June. Norm will get materials to 

Rusty. Lynne Lecrone will be there as well to help represent 

AWON. 

Conference Report: Ed Peters reported he had received 

and will sign the invitations that will be sent to AWON's 

First Founders for the 2012 AWON National Conference in 

Indianapolis. AWON will pay airfare and per diem for AWON 

Founder Ann Mix to attend the conference. Judy Hathaway 

sought guidance for travel funding for keynote speaker Dr. 

William Tuttle. There was discussion about covering travel 

expenses for conference speaker and AWONer spouse Dr. 

Vamik Volkan.

AWON Memorial Day Wreath Project: Gerry Morenski 

reported that she and Memorial Day Wreath Project 

Chairperson Sharon Crowley Connor have worked together 

to provide names to the AWON wreath coordinators at 

overseas cemeteries for the AWON wreath laying later this 

month. 

Complimentary Newsletter List: Ed Peters and Gerry 

Morenski are composing a letter to be sent to every person or 

organization on the complimentary newsletter list. Following 

a review of the extensive list by several members of the board, 

Gerry suggested that a letter be sent to the complimentary list, 

asking if they would like to continue to receive The Star. After 

discussion, the board decided to include a pre-stamped reply 

postcard in each letter. Many addresses are no longer valid, 

and the cost to AWON is $5 to $6 an issue if returned.

AWON Election: The nominating committee presented 

four names for approval: Ed Peters, Norman Burkey, 

Gerry Morenski, and Norma Nicol Hamilton. Nominating 

Committee Chairperson Bonnie Oates received an inquiry 

from one other member, but health issues prevented the person 

from advancing his candidacy. Bonnie will secure a ballot 

committee, and Kathy Le Comte will develop an election 

time-line for the board. 

AWON Database: Database Manager Gerry Morenski 

reported AWON has approximately 550 active members. 

Many have taken advantage of the option of multiple-year 

memberships. She also reported that Barry Barr-Finch, 

coordinator of AWON's Regional Coordinators, now has 

online access to the database for membership information 

by ZIP code. Ed Peters reported AWON has contracted with 

a professional web server company, www.triple8.net, to host 

AWON's database. This move enables authorized AWON 

members to access the database without disruption in service. 

The cost is about $100 per year.     

Archives Advocacy: Norma Nicol Hamilton discussed 

the recent completion of the revised AWON brochure. The 

brochures are printed and in the mail. They should arrive at 

overseas American cemeteries by Memorial Day or soon after. 

Norma plans to take brochures to the August 2012 Society 

of American Archivists conference to get the word out about 

AWON.

Next Board Meeting: The next regularly scheduled meeting 

of the AWON Board of Directors is July 15, 2012.

Judy Hathaway and Norma Nicol Hamilton, Acting 

Secretaries

This is a condensed version of the minutes. For the complete 

minutes, visit awon.org.
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  So far this year, the Depart-
ment of Defense POW/Miss-
ing Personnel Office (DPMO) 
has located, identified and 
returned to their families the 
remains of nine World War II 
missing servicemen.
  2nd Lt. Emil T. Wasilewski, 
22, of Chicago, was flying on 
a B-17 with eight other crew 
members when it crashed 
near Neustaedt-on-the-Wer-
ra, Germany. Only one crew-
member successfully para-
chuted out of the aircraft. 
The remaining eight were 
buried by German forces.
  After the war, U.S. Army 
Graves Registration person-
nel attempted to recover the 
remains of the eight men, but 
were only able to move the 
remains of one to a U.S. mil-
itary cemetery in Holland. By 
1953, with access to eastern 
Germany restricted by the 
Soviet Union, the remains of 
the seven remaining unac-
counted-for crewmen were 
declared non-recoverable.
  In 1991, a German national 
digging a grave in the Neus-
taedt cemetery discovered 
a metal U.S. military identi-
fication tag and notified of-
ficials. German burial law 
restricted further site inves-
tigation until 2007, when the 
Joint POW/MIA Accounting 
Command (JPAC) surveyed 
the area. In 2008, the site 
was excavated and the team 
recovered human remains 

and military equipment.
  Scientists from JPAC and 
the Armed Forces DNA Iden-
tification Laboratory used Y 
chromosome DNA matching 
Wasilewski’s nephew, and 
other forensic tools, in the 
identification of his remains.

  2nd Lt. Charles R. Moritz, 
21, of Effingham, IL, was pi-
loting a P-51C Mustang  in 
June 1944 when it collided 
with another plane while on 
a training flight over Lincoln-
shire, England. Witnesses 
reported seeing the aircraft 
crash however officials were 
not able to recover Moritz’s 
remains.
  In 2011, vintage aircraft 
enthusiasts found the plane 
and pilot's remains 18 feet 
under ground. Investigators 
found human remains, mili-
tary identification tags bear-
ing Moritz’s name, a brace-
let with the pilot's name 
and a wallet containing sev-
eral cards bearing Moritz’s 
name.

  In September 1944, Pfc. 
Gerald W. Kight, 23, of White 
Salmon, WA, was dropped 
in the vicinity of Nijmegen, 
Netherlands, as part of Op-
eration Market Garden. Kight 
was manning a machine 
gun position near the town 
of Groesbeek when he was 
overrun by German forces.
  In September 2011, the 

Royal Netherlands Army’s 
Recovery and Identification 
Unit recovered human re-
mains from a wartime fox-
hole in a cornfield northeast 
of Groesbeek. Along with re-
mains were military uniform 
fragments and three military 
identification tags which bore 
the name and home address 
of Kight and his mother.

  The other World War II MIAs 
recovered so far in 2012 are: 
1st Lt. Laverne A. Lallathin, 
2nd Lt. Dwight D. Ekstam, 
2nd Lt. Walter B. Vincent Jr., 
Tech. Sgt. James A. Sisney, 
Cpl. Wayne R. Erickson, Cpl. 
John D. Yeager, and Pfc. 
John A. Donovan, all U.S. 
Marine Corps, who were lost 
when their PBJ-1 crashed 
over the island of Espiritu 
Santo, New Hebrides (now 
Vanuatu); Navy Radioman 
1st Class Harry C. Scribner 
of Seattle who also crashed 
on Espiritu Santo; and Army 
Air Forces 1st Lt. Warren G. 
Moxley of Charleston, MO, 
who crashed near Asbach, 
Germany.
  For more information about 
these recoveries and DP-
MO's continuing efforts, and 
to provide a DNA sample, 
visit their website: http://
www.dtic.mil/dpmo/
  More than 73,000 Ameri-
cans are still unaccounted 
for from World War II.

JPAC ID's 9 WWII MIAs in 2012 To Date
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Membership Levels

Any child of a member of the U.S. Armed Forces, Coast Guard 
or Merchant Marine, who was killed, remains missing in 
action, or who died in the line of duty or later died of wounds 
or injuries sustained during World War II, is eligible to join 
as an Orphan Member. Any direct relative is eligible to join 
as a Family Member. Any individual, including friends of 
those killed in World War II, those who wish to participate 
in AWON activities, or organizations with an interest in and 
compatible with AWON’s purposes and goals, are eligible to 
join as an Associate Member.
 

Check Your Membership Category:

     Orphan           Family          Associate

Dues Options

Basic annual membership dues are $25.  Sponsor, 
Gold Star and Multi-year memberships also are 
available:

                       1 Year               3 Year               5 Year

Basic                $25                   $70                   $110
Sponsor           $50                    $140                  $220
Gold Star         $100                 $280                   $440

AWON greatly appreciates gifts beyond these levels.

Amount Enclosed:   $ 

I give permission to AWON to release my name, address, 
email address, phone number and relationship to and 
pertinent information about the serviceman to other members. 
I understand the list of members is confidential and will 
never be sold or given to any other organization or business.  
I hereby release AWON from any liability that may arise from 
the release of information.

Signature (optional) 

AWON is a humanitarian, nonprofit, nonpolitical, public service organization 
under Section 501(c)3 of the U.S. Federal Tax code (EINB #91-1538912). 
Membership is not required to register in our database.

Mail form and check payable to AWON to:

Jerry Pinkerton
AWON Treasurer
9327 Canter Drive
Dallas, TX 75231

I would like to become a member
Register my father/family member and me only
Renew my membership

Information about You
(please print clearly)

Name      
Spouse's Name
Address  
City, State, Zip          
Phone                                                                      (home, work, cell, other)

E-mail 
Relationship to Serviceman
Your Date of Birth 
Would you like to receive The Star electronically?  Y     N     
Where did you hear about AWON? 

Information about WWII Serviceman Who Died

Be as complete as possible.  If you do not have some of the 
information, leave it blank and we may be able to provide 
it to you. Do not delay mailing the application for lack of 
information.

Name    
           Last                                   First                                    M.I.

Birth Date                         Date of Death
Place of Death
Where Buried
Military Unit  
Service Number
Additional details about serviceman's death 
and/or service: (rank, medals, etc.)

Home Town and State       
Wife’s Maiden Name       
Did widow remarry?    Y          N
Names and addresses of your siblings with same 
father, and/or additional family members:

(Please include information on another sheet, if necessary.)

American WWII Orphans Network
Application, Registration & Renewal Form
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Gerry Morenski                       dutiem@comcast.net

Archives
Ann Whelan O'Connor       awolaojr@earthlink.net

Bookstore
Walt Linne                              bookstore@awon.org

Dues
Jerry Pinkerton            jerry.pinkerton@sbcglobal.net   

First Inquiry Coordinators
Patty Temte                                AWON@aol.com

Janice Ott Buterbaugh       janicebuterbaugh@gmail.com

Headquarters
Ed Peters                        edpeters2@comcast.com

ListServ Moderators
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Washington, D.C. Events
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"Breaking Down the Wall of  Silence"
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AWON Headquarters
5745 Lee Road

Indianapolis, IN 46216
(540) 310-0750
awon@aol.com
www.awon.org

AWON Mission
To locate and bring together sons and daughters 
of those  who died or are missing as a result of 
American involvement in World War II, honor 
the service and sacrifice of our fathers and 
provide information and support to these people 

who were orphaned by the war.
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